TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




NOVEMBER 26, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Stephen & Ronnie Bendernagel, Jan Whitely, WAJ Students Monica Glennon, Jason Maurer, Alexis Schwarz, Alan Valencia & Ashton Compton and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle

Absent: Councilman Donald Murray, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie, & Town Attorney Larry Gardner 
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Van Valin opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 14, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present. A copy of the RFQ for the Centre Property Steeple has been provided for the Board’s review.  The RFQ advertisement for the Centre Property repairs have been placed advertised and bids are due back by December 18, 2019. John has spoken to the Supervisor about the leaning in the steeple. John will have a surveyor take some photos of the steeple next week and periodically to make sure there is no movement. This is a minimal cost.  Some people have reported there has been some sort movement in the steeple. He is not sure of this or not.  John is skeptical of the movements of the steeple but he will make sure.  Maybe once a month photos can be taken. The Comprehensive Plan Grant has been approved and was announced today.  There is one remaining issue on State Route 296 with Evergreen Contracting and the driveway will be paved in the spring & the homeowner is happy.  John also provided to the Board for their review “Windham Ambulance Facility Payment Estimate” assumption $2.5 million borrowed at 3.5% interest for 25-year term, median $27.14 a year (similar conclusion to the highway garage). There are 3800 properties, Jackson has compiled a list of properties by tax map numbers.  John will leave the list for the Board’s review.
The Supervisor would like to entertain a motion to approve the authorization to proceed with emergency construction repair to stabilize the Centre Property steeple without a bid process was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

SUPERVISOR PELHAM NOTED THAT THERE ARE TWO REQUESTS FOR USE OF THE CENTRE PROPERTY IN DECEMBER, 2019. HE WOULD LIKE TO MAKE NOTE THAT IF AN EMERGENCY CONSTRUCTION REPAIR ISSUE COMES UP THE REQUESTS WILL NOT BE ALLOWED TO USE THE CENTRE PROPERTY FOR HEALTH & SAFETY REASONS.
2.REQUEST USE OF CENTRE PROPERTY: Windham Public Library request use for a Holiday Balloon Workshop with Christine Doolan on Wednesday, December 18, 2019 @ 2:00-5:00 pm.  A motion to approve pending a health & safety issue concerning the emergency construction repair of the Centre Property steeple was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.  Sean Doolan request use for a Magic Show with Steve Brundage on Saturday, December 28, 2019 @ 8:00 pm. A motion to approve pending a health & safety issue concerning the emergency construction repair of the Centre Property steeple was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, 
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one absent. Christi Corrigan WAJ Teacher request use for a Magic Show for WAJ K-4 Students Celebrating Reading Success on Monday, June 22, 2020. A motion to approve pending a health & safety issue concerning the emergency construction repair of the Centre Property steeple was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent. John Quinn request use for the Annual Civil War Music Heritage Gathering on Wednesday-Sunday, July 29-August 2, 2020. A motion to approve pending a health & safety issue concerning the emergency construction repair of the Centre Property steeple was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent. Yako Stavrolakes, Blackdome Music LLC request use for the Blackdome Music Festival rehearsal & concert on Friday-Sunday, July 24-26, 2020, Concert on July 25, 2020 and rehearsal & concert on Friday-Saturday, September 4-5, 2020, Concert on September 5, 2020. A motion to approve pending a health & safety issue concerning the emergency construction repair of the Centre Property steeple was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.  
3.LETTER FROM SANTA: Santa is requesting use of the Hensonville Park for Saturday, December 14, 2019 @ 5:30 pm.  He would like to make a special early visit to see the children of the Community.  There will be singing songs and the lighting of the tree.  Afterwards All are invited back to Nana Gail’s Café for cookies and hot chocolate. Santa also hopes the Town Board will be attending as it has been many years since he has seen them there.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.
4.WILLIAMSON LAW BOOK Annual Town Clerk Plus Dogs Software Contract for December 1, 2019 through November 30, 2020 needs approval & Supervisor’s signature. Fee has increased since 2019 and is now $351.00.  A motion to approve the contract fee and allow the Supervisor to sign the contract was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.
 5.ASSOCIATION OF TOWNS New Town Officials School: This year is an election year for newly elected and appointed town officials.  There will be a webinar on December 12, 2019 for “Just Elected-What Do You Do Now?” Also, there will be New Town Officials School training for newly Elected Town Officials on January 15-17, 2020 in Albany, NY & the Annual Meeting & Training School February 16-19, 2020 in New York, NY.  All information will be available to the newly elected town officials.
6.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #42 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District Accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one absent. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #43 OF 2019: the following resolution regarding the Highway Fund for the year 2019, authorized the Supervisor to use $2,768.82 from Unappropriated Fund Balance to balance the account in the Highway Fund as per Highway Fund Resolution #9 of 2019. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent. HIGHWAY FUND RESOLUTION #9 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Highway Fund Account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #23 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.
7.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was not present.
8.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. Today at WAJ School was an award assembly.  Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington and Town Clerk Bonnie Poehmel presented a plaque to Olivia Pedrick who designed our town logo: “This plaque recognizes Olivia Pedrick for the design and creation of the Town of Windham’s official logo.  Your efforts will be the signature symbol for the Town of Windham through the foreseeable future.”  Next week through shared services with Greene County we will be doing a flagger safety training class. All highway employees will be certified. The lighted snowflakes are hanging up throughout the Town of Windham and the holiday garland is up at the Centre 
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Property. The highway dept has been assisting the Town Clerk’s office with the help of moving record boxes to the new vault room.  Construction at Indian Heights Road Gary is working with Town Attorney Larry Gardner to resolve issue.  With the recent snow event the top of the manhole was caught by the town snowplow. Homeowner has been contacted and is aware of the situation.  The Contractor has made all the necessary repairs.  Gary has made the decision to buy a load of cold patch mix (the winter mix version of blacktop) and the highway dept today dug out the item #4 stone and put the winter mix in to bring up to grade.  The Highway Dept will submit an invoice to the Homeowner for time and material. No town highway equipment was damaged. 
9.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present. A Letter of Resignation has been received from Officer Calvin Sirago. As per his letter he would like to reign effective today November 26, 2019 as part time police officer.  He thanks the Town Board members and the Town of Windham Police Dept for the opportunity to serve and protect the Town. Chief Tryland recommends to the Board that this resignation gets approved. A motion to approved his letter of resignation was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, Councilman Walker would like the Supervisor to send a thank you note, with 4 in favor, one absent.  The Chief has given to the Board information regarding the Silent Passenger (data-driven fleet management software). This is powered by vehicle tracking solutions. The Chief is interested in using this in the police cars and Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington is also interested in using this in the highway plow trucks.  The Board will review the information that is given to them. There are several parking issues in town that need to be addressed.  The one in particular right now is at the corner of State Route 23 (Main Street) and Mill Street. The Chief would like permission from the Town Board to draft a letter to NYS DOT concerning a “No Parking” taking two parking spots (which at this time only one parking spot is taken away on Main Street) upon the westbound entrance to Mill Street. With the winter season visitors/residents, they are parking to close to the entrance. The visual to the left is very dangerous when trying to pull out onto State Route 23.  A motion to approve the draft letter to NYS DOT was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one absent.  With the upcoming Winter Storm season, the local radio station WRIP will be making announcements of “no overnight parking on the streets this time of year.” All vehicles should be parking in the municipal public parking lots.  The Chief would like permission to purchase a new police blotter book for 2020, the cost last year was $108.00 from Williams Law Book.  A motion to approve was made by Supervisor Pelham, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.
10.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker has nothing to report on at this time.  Councilman Peters is working on repairing the ambulance tablet computer and focusing on the highway dept’s budget as it will be tight this year.  Councilman Van Valin has nothing to report on at this time.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Stephen & Ronnie Bendernagel were present.  They would like permission to have a lighted menorah at the Centre Property starting the evening of December 22 through the evening of December 30, 2019. They would pay for it through private funds.  Jan Whitely was present to show the Board a drawing of what it will look like.  Supervisor Pelham and the Town Board are fine with them having this lighting for the community to enjoy.  Supervisor Pelham will meet with Stephen at the Centre Property to where the menorah may be placed.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS November 26, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #22-G contained vouchers #860-891, totaling $46,639.24 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #22 contained vouchers #249-260, totaling $94,089.75 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.
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SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #22 contained vouchers #308-311, totaling $1,212.98 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #24-P for General contained 7 claims, totaling $7,306.45 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker with 4 in favor, one absent.  Ambulance payroll contained 19 claims, totaling $14,507.45 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker with 4 in favor, one absent. Police payroll contained 1 claim, totaling $1,986.16 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker with 4 in favor, one absent.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #24-P contained 6 claims, totaling $10,132.99 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker with 4 in favor, one absent.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #24-P contained 1 claim, totaling $74.55 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker with 4 in favor, one absent.

The meeting adjourned at   7:27 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.
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